S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 14th January 2014 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan, Mr J Smallwood, Mr B Clapham, Rev D Tate, Mrs D Gotts, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr M Narborough, Mr D Gerrard, Mr A Evans, Mrs T Banks, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk). 
Borough Councillor: Mrs E Nockolds 
Public: Mr J Rice, Head teacher of South Wootton Junior School. 
APOLOGIES: Mr D Steward-Brown, Mrs M Albinson, Mr R Williamson, Ms D Scott, County Councillor Mr Jason Law  and Borough Councillor Mr N Daubney.
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETINGS: – 10th December 2013, with one minor amendment, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Narborough, with two abstentions, all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.
12th December 2013, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Hofmeister, with two abstentions, all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mr Clapham stated that he has an interest as he lives at Ullswater Avenue and his fence is boundary to the possible proposed development. Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment tenant.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – Mr Price introduced Mr Jonathan Rice, the Head teacher of the Junior School. He explained that he had been invited to attend the evenings meeting.  
Mr Rice said that he was very lucky to have been appointed as the Head teacher of the Junior School and said that he started as Head teacher in September 2013. 

Mr Rice explained that education is a results driven business with Ofsted expecting the highest.

Mr Rice stated that the school had suffered a blip during the last year and the focus now is to get the results back up for when Ofsted return in the summer.
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Rev Tate asked if there was anything the Parish Council could do to help. Mr Rice said that three School Governors were present at the meeting, Mr Price, Mr Smallwood and Mrs Cornwell. He stated that the school relies heavily on support from Governors and there is a current drive to recruit new Governors and explained that several had been lost over the last few years.

It was said that many of the Governors are professionals, perhaps with financial skills. He said that professional expertise helps the school to run efficiently.
Mr Rice explained that the children would benefit from becoming involved in a Community Project and asked if perhaps there was something they could campaign about locally, perhaps carry out some fund raising or help with a real life project in the Community.

Mrs Cornwell stated that recently a resident from Church Lane has shown a keen interest to reintroduce the Village Fete. It was explained that this is only in the early stages, however it was suggested that some pupils could be on the Fete Committee or perhaps have a stall.
Mr Rice suggested that the Junior School could host the Fete Committee Meetings.

Mrs Gotts explained that she was the Chairperson for South Wootton in Bloom. She asked if the School connection would continue, she stated that the school would be able to re-enter the Individual Award this year.

Mr Rice confirmed that he would like the connection to continue. 

Mr Price spoke regarding the School Allotment Garden and commented that there had been little direct help from the staff, however acknowledged that Mrs Graver had kindly run an after school Gardening Club. He asked if Mr Rice could encourage more assistance from the staff.

Mrs Gotts stated that it would be nice to continue the Photography Project with Mr Downer in the summer term.

Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the Flower Meadow at the rear of the Parish Office and stated that it may be an idea for children to come up and have a look. She said that various types of flowers and plants grow there. She said that the area also attracts a lot of insects and butterflies. 
Mr Rice said that children may also find it interesting to see how the Parish Council operates.
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Rev Tate commented that he thought education in England was top of the tree. He said that it came as a shock to many that KES had been put on special measures and that the SATs results in the Junior School were not good. He asked how the public knows if a school is performing well.
Mr Rice stated that the Junior School’s website provides a lot of information such as the Ofsted Report. 

Mr Rice commented that Ofsted measures results quite narrowly, taking into account Maths and English. He confirmed that Ofsted says that the Junior School is good; he commented that children at the school are good readers and are good at maths. He said that writing needs some improvement.

Mr Rice said that the school is good in other areas; he explained that the school has a good reputation for Sports; ICT provision is also good. Comment was made that the school also does well at Art and Public Speaking.

Rev Tate asked if there was any way to monitor the progress made at the Junior School through into the High Schools. 
Mr Rice explained that clusters are formed around the local High Schools. He stated that South Wootton Junior School, along with North Wootton, Eastgate, Highgate, Whitefriars and Greyfriars schools are within the KES cluster.  
Mr Rice stated that he is on the KES Cluster Committee. He said that each year an invitation is received to attend the KES Awards Ceremony; he said that this would provide opportunity to monitor progress.  It was confirmed that the KES follow up Ofsted report had been a good report.
Borough Councillor Nockolds introduced herself to Mr Rice and explained that she is a Borough Councillor for the area. She stated that she is also the Chairman of the Safer Neighbourhood Action Panel (SNAP) Committee. 

Cllr Nockolds said that dog fouling had become an issue in the area and said that the School Council could become involved in raising the awareness of the problem, by perhaps producing and erecting posters.
Mr Rice thanked members for inviting him to the meeting. He said that a lot of good comments had been made. Mr Rice left the meeting.
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5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS:
Borough Councillor Nockolds said that lots had happened; she reported that consultations have started regarding the Saturday Market Place. She stated that a lot of positive comments had been received regarding the Tuesday Market Place renovations and it was felt that the Saturday Market Place could be renovated as well.

Cllr Nockolds stated that Kings Court would be open one evening to allow the public to look at the plans and make their comments. 

Cllr Nockolds stated that she had attended a Cabinet Meeting earlier in the day regarding St Margaret’s Township Heritage. She said that a Heritage Lottery Grant could be bid for if the Borough Council has funding to match.

She explained that £100,000 will be set aside from second homes money for five years to help fund the initiative.

Cllr Nockolds spoke regarding the Incinerator and said that the Borough Council had been looking for alternative options. She spoke regarding a waste recycling company named Material Works, and explained that they have £100 million pounds to set up their company. She explained that the Borough Council has been encouraging them to come to Kings Lynn and once a suitable site is found a Planning Application will be submitted.
Cllr Nockolds said that the Borough Council and Henry Bellingham MP are supportive of the application; she added that the Environment Agency is also in agreement. It was said that whilst the company is quite new they are already producing fencing and bricks.

Cllr Nockolds said that the Cabinet had proposed the access road to Lynnsport and development of a parcel of land at Marsh Lane. She explained that the road will provide access into the development as well as to Lynnsport.

Cllr Nockolds confirmed that the existing drain and hedges would remain. She said that the road would help the residents of Marsh Lane by enabling them to have access to Edward Benefer Way. She said that the improvement work would also encourage developers to come.

Mrs Banks enquired about the Key Pad Parking meters. Cllr Nockolds said that the Borough Council was still working on the company who produced them as they were not up to a suitable standard.

-131-

Mr Clapham asked about parking in West Norfolk and was frustrated to report that Borough Council vans were parked in Hunstanton on Christmas Day for the annual Christmas Day Swim. He said that a lot of money must have been taken that day and was disappointed that the Public Toilets were closed. (Clerk’s Note: Borough Councillor Nockolds has confirmed that the vans were just parked and were not in use over the Bank Holiday. She stated that the Central Toilets on the Prom and the ones at the Oasis were open from 9.30am until 12.30pm).

County Councillor Law No Report. 
REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – Mr Narborough confirmed that no meeting had been held; however he had a couple of matters for discussion.

Pre-school Fence Request: Mr Narborough referred to the circulated letter and plan from the Pre-school regarding the possibility of extending the fenced area by a small margin to include the Fire Door at the far end of the main hall.

It was confirmed that the work would be funded by the Pre-school.

After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Pre-school be allowed to extend the fenced area by a small margin to include the Fire Door at the far end of the main hall, this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.

Village Hall Repairs: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the recent work carried out at the Village Hall. He commented that he and Mr Hofmeister had been to look at the work and felt that the work was not quite right and looked to be unfinished. 

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would contact the builder to find out when he would be returning to complete the work.

Mr Narborough also commented that the Village Hall was not in a good state. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that unfortunately the cleaner had resigned just before Christmas and had not informed her.

Mrs Cornwell stated that Mr Tony Walker had kindly offered to carry out the cleaning duties until a replacement is found. 
Mr Narborough requested that the partition in the Ladies Toilets is mended and that redecorating work should be carried out shortly.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would ask Mr Ken Plummer to carry out the work.
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Village Hall Roof Repairs: Mr Narborough referred to the circulated quotes regarding the re-roofing of the lower section of the Village Hall (Southern end). He said that three quotes had been received to carry out the work. He explained that Jarvis Roofing had provided two options, one quote was provided for £3,180+VAT to re-roof the whole section of roof with new tiles and another quote for £2,550+VAT was received to carry out the re-roofing using new tiles to the rear and re-using the good existing tiles on the front.

Mr D’Aloia had provided a quote of £3,474 including VAT to re-roof the roof with new tiles and the final quote of £3,400+VAT was received from Arrow Roofing.

After discussion to confirm that Jarvis Roofing had carried out a good job on the Pavilion, Mr Narborough proposed that Jarvis Roofing should re-roof the Village Hall lower roof with new tiles at a cost of £3,180+VAT, this was seconded by Mrs Gotts, with one abstention all other members were in favour.

Finance – Mr Jordan confirmed that all members had received a copy of the circulated minutes. With no questions, Mr Jordan proposed that the Finances are a correct record of the three-quarter Year accounts; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.
Mr Jordan said that both he and Mrs Cornwell had spent a lot of time working out the Budget Requirement for 2014/15. Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council accepts the Precept is £95,930; this was seconded by Mr Smallwood and unanimously agreed.  
Mr Jordan referred to the circulated minutes of the last meeting held on 8th January 2014. With one minor amendment Mr Smallwood proposed these were a correct record of the meeting, seconded by Mr Jordan, all other Finance Committee members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.
Mrs Cornwell provided members with an update regarding the possibility of placing Solar Panels on the Village Hall Roof. She said that since the Finance Committee Meeting held on 8th January 2013, she had contacted three companies to requests quotes for the work.

She also stated that she had contacted Mr Bob Murray to ask him to survey the roof to ensure the structure was sufficient to take the weight of the panels.

In addition, Mrs Cornwell had spoken to Mr Matt Sturgeon regarding drawing up the plans. Mr Sturgeon had kindly offered to do the work for the Parish Council at no charge. Members thanked Mr Sturgeon for his kind gesture.
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Planning – Mr Evans stated that everything was as per the circulated minutes. He was disappointed to report that despite the Parish Councils Objections, the application to erect a bungalow in the grounds of Mandalay, Hall Lane had been accepted. Comment was made that the decision would be an accident waiting to happen.
Local Development Framework: Mr Price stated that contact had been made with West Winch Parish Council to see how they were progressing with the production of their Neighbourhood Plan. West Winch Parish Council was also asked whether they would be happy to accept additional housing under the Local Development Framework.

Mr Price read an extract of an email received from West Winch Parish Council which clearly stated that rumours that they would be happy to take additional housing were very strange and inaccurate. 

Mr Price confirmed that the Parish Council is still hoping for a reduction in the proposed numbers of new homes for South Wootton. He said that we could only wait to see how successful the Parish Councils objections have been.
Neighbourhood Plan: Mr Price spoke regarding the Neighbourhood Plan and said that a meeting had taken place last week to discuss comments received from Mr Hofmeister and Mr Robert Gardner. He explained that at that time no firm comments had been received from Bidwell’s, the County Council or the Borough Council.

Mr Price stated that comments from Bidwell’s, the County Council and the Borough Council had now been received and he and Mrs Cornwell had spent some time looking at the comments and had made some recommended amendments.

Mr Price said that a further meeting would be taking place on the morning of Wednesday 15th January 2014, to look at the final draft and the maps for inclusion within the document.

Mr Price felt that by the end of the month the final draft document would be ready for distribution to all residents with an eight week consultation period to follow. It was said that all comments from residents would need to be returned by 28th March 2014. 

Mr Price explained that once the comments are received, they would be incorporated into a final draft document to be sent to the Borough Council and the Independent Inspector.

It was asked who the Inspector would be. Mr Price explained that the Borough Council will offer a number of names for the Parish Council to select from. It was said that Cringleford Parish Council chose a lawyer. Members felt that South Wootton may be wise to do the same.
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Mr Price referred to the draft Neighbourhood Plan and wished to seek clarification from the Parish Council regarding a Policy for Housing, item 6. Mr Price read out the Policy and stated that the Parish Council had in the past been opposed to three storey homes. He explained that when the questionnaire was issued to all residents, 71% of residents stated that they were more in favour of two storey homes.

Whilst it was acknowledged that three storey homes do exist within the Wootton Meadows Estate, they were not desirable and had proven to be the last properties to sell.

After discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the reference to three storey homes should be removed from the Policy, this was seconded by Mr Clapham with one member against, all other members were in favour.

Infant School – See attached report. 

Junior School – Mr Price stated that there was no Governors report.

Mr Smallwood commented that Ofsted on two occasions have described the County Council’s advice to schools on special measures as not fit for purpose. He informed members however that the Infant School is implementing the County’s advice.

Comment was made that the Choir at the Christmas Carol Service had been exceptional. 

Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had recently taken on the role of Governor for Maths.

Wootton Park – Mr Narborough confirmed that the next meeting would be held on Tuesday 28th January 2014. 

South Wootton in Bloom – Mrs Gotts confirmed that there was nothing to report however confirmed that proactive work would take place in February. 

CORRESPONDENCE – As per circulated list, plus:-.

Norfolk Wildlife Trust        
- Living Landscape Road show 19/2/2014         
    Info

Norfolk Rivers Trust

- Community Days




    “




  River Ingol





    “





  River Heacham




    “

Rural Services Network
- Rural Opportunities Bulletin


    “

NALC



- Weekly Update




    “

NCC



- Norfolk Gritting Routes



    “

NCC



- Norfolk Unsung Heroes to be recognised
    “
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Mrs Cornwell informed members that a thank you card had been received from Mr Tony Walker, following the sad loss of his wife. He wished to thank all Parish Councillors for their kind thoughts and compassion during his sad time.

Mr Walker also gave thanks to Rev Tate for the Church Services.

Newsletter: Mrs Cornwell referred members to the circulated draft January Newsletter which would accompany the Neighbourhood Plan Document for issue to all residents.

With minor amendments all members were happy with the Newsletter and agreed that Mrs Cornwell and Mr Price could make the necessary amendments.

Resignation: Mrs Cornwell informed members that an email had been received from Miss Donna Scott expressing her wishes to resign as a Parish Councillor.

Mrs Cornwell read out the email and confirmed that Mr Price would send a letter to Miss Scott to give thanks for all the hard work she has contributed over the time she was a Parish Councillor.

Mrs Cornwell stated that the Borough Council would be notified and the Vacancy would be advertised. It was explained that anyone wishing to apply for the position would be interviewed and could be co-opted onto the Parish Council.

She confirmed that Parish Council elections would take place in 18 months.

ACCOUNTS – as per circulated list agreed, plus:-

280
Pure Safety

       
Wootton Park Legionella Testing        
83.94

281
BT Payment Services
Parish Office Phone


         162.20

282
BCKLWN


Newsletter Printing



54.29
283
ECS Computers

Online Backup



12.82
284
Gibbs & Dandy

Post-fix




  8.62
285
Paramount Fire Armour
Fire Extinguisher Service VH&PO

91.20
286
Anglian Chemicals

Village Hall Materials


54.44
287
K&M Lighting


Lighting Maintenance Jan 2014
         441.00
288
CGM



Aerate Village Green


79.56
289
E-On



Street Lighting Supply Dec 2013
         616.97
290
Gibbs & Dandy

Wootton Park Materials


95.92
291
Roythorne & Son

Fuel December 2013


33.50
292
Peter Bourner

Tree Surgery



         500.00
293
PPG Arch’t Coatings
Paint & Materials



80.07
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Bank balances as at 31.12.2013
Community Account
      
24,400.16
Stepsaver a/c
                 0.00
Treasury Deposit                                               170,000.00
Total                                                                £194,400.16
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.55pm.

NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 11th February 2014, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
11th February 2014                                                                              Chairman
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